Chairman’s Report 06/07

Annual Parish Meeting 19th April 2007.

There were many important issues researched and carried out over the last 12 months.  Some items were carried over from the previous year and others will carry to the next.

Some of the main worries for people in the parish are the community tax increases along with the increases in utility bills.  Vandalism is also high on the list.  Many people are concerned about vandalism to parked cars and graffiti around the village.

The problems at the Recreation ground seem to have been overcome by working with The Youth Service and Ysmart.  The Youth were involved in a project to decorate the Illingworth Shelter and then anti-graffiti paint was used to reduce the risk of damage, which seems to have worked.  The Police apprehended the culprit who damaged other property in the village with spray paint.

We had a great deal of problems with travellers on Vellator Quay and it took many months to get them to leave.  It became a matter of urgency when an up-to-date survey revealed that Quay was not sufficiently safe to allow heavy vehicles and cars to park on it.  After the travellers left boulders were put in place, but moved.  These have been replaced with larger boulders and signage making people aware of the potential danger.  The Quay is safe for walkers.

Council has been approached by Mr John Hardy of the Tarka Foundation who gave a talk on some ideas for making use of the Quay.  The area is one of 4 that could be selected as part of a maritime project.  Funding has to be found and the Council have agreed in principle to be put forward as part of this project.  There will be consultation with local residents before anything is decided and agreed.

With the planning now passed the School and Community College has a new dining hall and extra classrooms that have been long awaited.

Chaloners Road play area has had to have some equipment removed and a refurbishment of the area is ongoing with some new pieces being installed.

An all-rounda net for football, netball and basketball has just been put up in the Recreation Ground.  More equipment is needed and it is unfortunate that a new volleyball net at Mowstead Park had to be taken down following complaints from residents.  Council is trying to gradually improve facilities for the younger element in the village.

The Braunton Bowl has also been another great success and after many years of hard work by the people involved, was officially opened this year.  Success brings with it its problems and litter at the Bowl is a concern to many.  PC Mick fry organised a morning clean up with some of the youths and extra litterbins have installed.  The youth using the area need to be more aware of the litter that they are leaving and need a lesson along with some of the parents, as to how to keep Braunton tidy.

The Parish Council gave a donation and a great deal of support over the years for a clubhouse at Lobb Filed for the football club.  The difference that it has made not only locally but also encouraging others to come and hold tournaments is of great importance.  The clubhouse has such good facilities that the weekend of 7/8th April saw 1100 children there and at the beginning of may there will be 1500 in football tournaments.

Trevor Brooking officially opened the clubhouse.  The children have achieved a lot as a group and were picked to play in a competition in Guernsey where they came 3rd out of 19.  A real achievement for the village.

The cycleway to Lobb Field was also finished this year providing safer access for cyclists.

In Nov/Dec last year a public enquiry was held in the Guildhall Barnstaple on the Fullabrook Wind farm application.  I attended to represent Braunton Parish Council and left them in no uncertain terms as to how the majority of people felt about, yet again, having to deal with this intrusion into their lives and gave the strongest protestation against the project.  This was after full consultation with the public.

Another important issue that was brought to Council is the possible closure of more post offices.  The Council sent in their immediate reply to NDDC stating how strongly it felt that this must not be allowed to take place.  We also replied individually and the Overview and Scrutiny Committee of NDDC will take our comments into account.

Braunton Parish Council also held a major consultation event following several years of investigating the possibility of implementing a charging policy for Caen Street car park.  Council was aware that Caen Street car park is heavily used and that with no restrictions on parking in it, it is often difficult to find a space, free parking is abused and a management plan needs to be implemented to ensure a better facility for everyone.

The car park is also in need of expensive remedial works to improve the surface, signage and related works and a decision has to be made as to how to fund these works.

In light of this the issue has been discussed at length by council, raised in the Council’s quarterly newsletter and a consultation event held on Saturday 3rd February 07 in order for the residents of Braunton Parish to have an opportunity to put their views on the future management of the car park.  

Residents were also given the opportunity to express their views on how any additional income raised from the car park could be spent for the benefit of the parish and how some of the priorities identified in the parish plan could be achieved.

Questionnaire and Option forms were available for comment and of these

· 90.50% of people completing the questionnaire were in favour of implementing a charging policy, with 61.25% in agreement with the proposed charges

· In response to option 1, no charge with the cost of the repair works being borne by the council taxpayer or option2 implementing a charging policy to fund the works, 82.18% were in favour of option 2.

Council was unhappy that the Traffic Warden would be leaving in March and that there would no longer be any cover provided for this and other surrounding parishes.  It was felt that the income for parking charges would enable council to work with its partners in the community to employ a warden to look at traffic issues and also litter, dog mess and other anti-social behaviour,

Council discussed the results of the consultation event and other comments received and a proposal was  put to Full council at its  meeting on 12.3.07.

Council agreed to implement a charging policy for Caen Street car park as follows

· The charging period will be Monday to Saturday 9.00am to 5.00pm

· The charge will be 20p for the first hour and 50p per hour thereafter.

· There will be no permits or season tickets as the car park has insufficient spaces to allow this and will not create the turnover required for a short stay car park.  It would also be difficult to decide on what basis these would be issued.

· The charges will be implemented as soon as it is practically possible to obtain the necessary orders and equipment needed.

· The initial income to be used to fund the start up costs and to complete the necessary major works.  A management plan to be put in place for future ongoing maintenance.   Surplus income then to be used for the benefit of the parish of Braunton including priorities identified in the parish plan and a scheme of community wardens.  Other schemes to be decided as funds become available.

· The Parish Council to work closely with the Police, Highways, Transform and other interested local Parish Council to provide a community warden service in the area to deal with traffic issues out of the car park and undertake the role of traffic warden. 

· North Devon District Council’s Car Park Department to use it’s staff to warden the car park and the remuneration for this service will be the monies raised from any enforcement action.  NDDC Car Park Department to undertake the enforcement action.  NDDC staff will empty the machines and count and bank the monies on behalf of Braunton Parish Council for a set cost per machine per empty.

· An agreement to be entered into with NDDC for the ongoing servicing and maintaining of the machines.

The Council was also consulted on the Definitive Map Process. The Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 requires that the County Council keep the Definitive Map of Public Rights of Way under constant review and to make modifications where it appears that routes should be added, regarded, amended or deleted.  The process started in Braunton in 2006.

A map with proposed changes was issue for consultation with relevant local authorities, user and landowner groups and the public.  At the end of the consultation period all views, comments and suggestions together with any supporting evidence were researched and evaluated before being passed to the County Council’s Public Rights of Way Committee.

Some of the suggestions for Braunton went to committee in March of this year and included a recommendation that the footpath commonly known as Chicken Lane be recorded as a public right of way and extensions be made to existing paths at Braunton Down and on West Hill.

The other suggestions will go to committee later in the year – full details of all the proposals are available for inspection at the Council Offices.

The Parish Plan process started in May 2005 when a steering group comprising members of the local community, organisations and Councillors was formed.  The first step was to hold a consultation day when all individuals, groups and businesses were invited to identify to identify all the main issues affecting the community.

The results of this day were collated to form the basis of the questionnaire, which was then delivered to every household asking residents what they think of the parish and how it could be improved in the future.  A separate questionnaire was also sent to all school age children via the schools.

Over 800 responses were received and the results were collated to form an action plan for future improvements.  The issues raised included housing, employment, youth and leisure facilities and transport.

The completion of the plan is just the beginning of the process and the next step is to make the priorities that have been identified actually happen.  This will involve the community working together the Parish Council and other interested parties such as Devon County Council, employers, housing enables etc to achieve the goals.  The plan is a useful tool for sourcing funding for some of the priorities raised as it shows a clear vision of how the community wants to evolve.

The Parish Council is looking forward to working with the community to achieve many of the aims.

I would like to thank the members of the steering group who put in much time and effort in the getting us to where we are now, in particular Councillor Jenny Jenkins who unfortunately is unable to be here tonight and also the Parish Council for its help and support.

A summary of the action plan has been distributed to all households and full copies of the plan are available for anyone who would to take one this evening.

Finally Dave Edgcombe of the Northern Devon Coast and Countryside Service talked to Council about a new project entitled Explore Braunton.

He informed members that he was applying for funding to undertake a project

entitled ‘Explore Braunton’.  The proposed project was for a coordinated approach to countryside interpretation and environmental provision within the parish of Braunton to raise visitor awareness.

This project would be submitted on behalf of the partnership representing the local community.  The main element of the project would be a creation of the new website complimented by the development and extension of the current system of volunteer guides who would be provided with appropriate training.  It was also intended to use the latest audiovisual technology for the development of self-guided trails.  These would be in the form of location aware media players, a small hand held computer with head hones and a screen.

 Installing small information or discovery points at key locations within the Braunton area would carry out the promotion of this facility.   It was anticipated that the Northern Devon Coast would manage the project and Countryside Service that would work closely with a advisory group comprised of members from Braunton Parish Council, Braunton Countryside Service, the Public Rights of Way Service, Natural England and representatives of other locals schools and services.  It was proposed to have a project officer coordinator who would be responsible for the project delivery and liaison with other groups.

 The total cost of this project was anticipated to be £93,000, £10,000 from the Northern Devon Coast and Countryside Sustainable Development Fund and grant applications in total of £80,000 from Devon Renaissance and Heritage Lottery Funding.  

The Council were keen to be involved in the project and sent a letter of support.

Councillor Mrs Caroline Chugg – Chairman.

